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P U B L I C  H E A R I N G / W O R K I N G  S E S S I O N  M E M O R A N D U M  
 
DATE:   December 2, 2016 

MEETING DATE: December 6, 2016 

TO:   Land Use Committee of the City Council 

FROM:   Barney S. Heath, Director of Planning and Development  
   Alexandra Ananth, Chief Planner for Current Planning 
   Neil Cronin, Senior Planner 
 
CC:   Petitioner 
 
In response to issues raised at the City Council public hearing, the Planning Department is providing 
the following information for the upcoming continued public hearing/working session.  This 
information is supplemental to staff analysis previously provided at the public hearing.   

PETITION #261-16                 1-55 Boylston Street 

Request for Special Permit/Site Plan Approval to allow site and building improvements including 
constructing new buildings to allow for existing and new commercial uses consisting of banking, 
office, medical office, theatre, health club, retail, restaurant and parking, to allow buildings in excess 
of 20,000 sq. ft., allow a building 60’ in height, site plan review for buildings within 300’ of a great 
pond, allow parking within a setback, extend farmer’s market special permit #230-14, update signage 
special permit #417-12, allow some parking stalls of the site to be reduced in size and in garage to be 
reduced stall depth, allow reduced parking facility lighting and grant exceptions for parking stall size 
and interior landscaping requirements 

The Land Use Committee (The “Committee”) opened a public hearing on this petition on Thursday, 
September 20, 2016, that was held open so that the petitioner could respond to questions/concerns 
that were raised in the Planning Department’s Memorandum and at the public hearing by the 
Committee as well as the public.  In addition, the petitioner was still before the Conservation 
Commission for construction within 100 feet of Hammond.  This memo reflects those issues and 
concerns, as well as revised plans submitted by the petitioners as of November 21, 2016. 
 
The Planning Department notes that this site has been subject to several special permits over time.  
However, unlike this petition, those special permits did not involve significant construction.  The site 
is located between Boylston Street (Route 9) and Hammond Pond.  Hammond Pond is defined as a 
Great Pond under M.G.L. Chapter 131, Section 1 and the City of Newton Zoning Ordinance (NZO) 
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contains a provision for development near a great pond.  Per Section 5.6, “No building, structure or 
alteration, enlargement or extension located within 300 feet of a great pond defined under M.G.L. 
Chapter 131, Section 1 shall be permitted other than under the procedure in Section 7.4 with 
particular concern to the preservation of public view, enjoyment and access to the great pond.”  The 
petitioner has submitted a plan of the site showing all proposed development within 300 feet of 
Hammond Pond (Attachment A).  Below is a quick summary of the proposed construction within the 
300 foot buffer with existing and proposed renderings: 
 

• 55 Boylston Street:  The petitioner is proposing two infill locations at this location which are 
within the 300 foot buffer.  The existing structure is two stories with a movie theatre and 
retail on the second floor and a drive aisle with parking underneath.  The petitioner is 
proposing 8,400 total square feet of infill on the northeastern façade of the structure to allow 
for a restaurant with outdoor seating on the second floor and increased retail on the ground 
floor.  The petitioner is also proposing 4,700 square feet of infill on the ground floor of the 
western façade to create more retail space.  Staff suggests the petitioner provide a rendering 
of this infill on the western façade prior to the next public hearing. 

 
 

 
• Pond Buildings:  The petitioner is proposing to construct two structures, as well as a 

boardwalk, over existing impervious surface.  The proposed structures are 20 feet tall and are 
1,900 and 7,900 square feet. 
 

 
 

 

Proposed Pond Buildings 
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• 27 Boylston Street:  The petitioner is proposing a two story 84,000 square foot structure with 
two levels of parking beneath.  The structure will have two “wings” separated by a pedestrian 
plaza which will allow access to both wings of the structure.  The Planning Department notes 
approximately half of this structure is within the 300 foot buffer. 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Plan Modifications 
 
The plan revisions focused on the area of the Pond Buildings, specifically moving the structures away 
from Hammond Pond and reducing the building footprints.  The initial plans called for the structures 
to be approximately 16 feet from the property line of the nearest residential lot line and 25 feet from 
Hammond Pond.  The revised design maintains these 16 feet, but the pond buildings have been 
moved 10 feet away from the pond and the minimum distance is now 35 feet.  The deck constructed 
at the Pond Buildings will have stairs leading to the outfall at the water’s edge.  This path will be 
approximately five to six feet wide bordered with natural fencing; it is not expected to be ADA 
compliant.  The outfall will be the only place where human activity will be allowed at the pond’s edge. 
 
The original plans called for the Pond Buildings to be 7,900 square feet and 1,900 square feet. The 
revised plans show these structures reduced to 6,775 square feet and 1,675 square feet respectively.  
The height of the structures has also been reduced from 20 feet to 18 feet.   In addition, the space 
between the buildings has been increased to provide a better view of the pond.  Initially, the 
buildings’ cantilevered design overlapped, minimizing the view of Hammond Pond from the 
redeveloped 27 Boylston.  There is now approximately 41 feet between the structures at their closest 
point.  This increased distance enhances the view of Hammond Pond from within the site, but also 
creates a larger “pedestrian concourse” which helps enhance the sense of place and adds to the 
walkability of the site. 
 
Since the meeting on September 20th, the petitioner advertised additional relief from the NZO to 
waive the parking stall dimensions on certain locations of the site.  The petitioner is seeking to reduce 
the depth of stalls near the pond’s edge in order to construct the proposed 279 foot long, five foot 
wide boardwalk which serves as a pedestrian connection between 55 Boylston and the Pond 
Buildings.  Initially, the boardwalk was to be constructed over existing vegetation, but after 
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discussions with the Conservation Commission, the petitioner decided to seek the relief in order to 
pull the boardwalk away from the pond.   
 
In order to construct the boardwalk over existing impervious surface, the petitioner needs to 
decrease the depth of 37 stalls along the edge of the pond.  Six of these 37 stalls will be 9 feet by 16 
feet and will be marked as “Compact Vehicles Only”; the remaining 31 stalls will be 9 feet by 17 feet.  
The boardwalk is designed to be ADA compliant and a railing will be installed the entire length on the 
pond side.  In addition, the petitioner intends to install plaques along the boardwalk to provide 
educational information as to the plant and wildlife of Hammond Pond, as well as history and 
preservation efforts made to Hammond Pond and Chestnut Hill. 
 
The Planning Department notes the petitioner is seeking to modify the depth of stalls at other 
locations of the site as well.  The reasons are to allow for 24 foot wide drive aisles to accommodate 
two-way vehicular travel, and to allow for wider sidewalks.  Per Section 5.1.8.B.5, “Where stalls head 
into a curb which bumpers can overhang, the length of the stall may be reduced by two feet from the 
required stall depth dimensions; provided such bumper overhang distance shall not be used to meet 
the screening requirement of Section 5.1.9”.  The Planning Department notes that in these other 
locations, other than the boardwalk, the petitioner is seeking to modify existing stalls and does not 
intend to decrease the depth lower than 17 feet.  Furthermore, the petitioner is seeking to modify 
stalls in conjunction with the redeveloped 27 Boylston structure.  The Planning Department is not 
concerned with the request to modify the depth of existing stalls as the decreased depth allows for 
24 foot wide drive aisles and pedestrian improvements.  However, with respect to the waiver 
pertaining to new construction at 27 Boylston, staff suggests the petitioner consider alternatives to 
ensure these new stalls meet the required dimensions. 
 
One Way Access: There was some concern that portions of the site would be one-way and therefore 
unsafe in an emergency.  The Planning Department notes the project will only affect two portions of 
the site; as a result much of the existing travel patterns will remain unchanged.  The proposed drive 
aisle running east-west through the site between the Pond Buildings and 27 Boylston will be 24 feet 
wide, which is the required width for two-way vehicular travel.  In addition, the drive aisles on either 
side of 27 Boylston are also 24 feet wide to provide two-way vehicular travel.  Lastly, the Newton Fire 
Department approved the redeveloped 27 Boylston structure as there is appropriate access for their 
apparatus. 
 
Operational Controls of the Pond Buildings:  At the public hearing, the petitioner was asked to give a 
detailed description of the Pond Buildings including the hours of operation, if there will be 
background music, and how the light will affect the pond.  Subsequently, the petitioner retained an 
environmental engineering and consulting firm to conduct an analysis of the Pond Building’s” effects 
on the pond, its habitat, and abutters (Attachment B).  The petitioner presented the findings before 
the Conservation Commission’s public hearing on December 1, 2016.  The petitioner has stated 
findings from the study will be used to develop operational controls for the structures as well as the 
decks on the second levels of 27 and 55 Boylston.   
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Care of Hammond Pond:  The Committee as well as members of the public discussed this project as 
an opportunity to form a public-private partnership between the petitioner, the City, and the 
Department of Conservation (DCR) to maintain the pond.  The “health” of Hammond Pond has been 
discussed much in the past with varying opinions on its current state, and what, if anything should be 
done to improve it.  The petitioner believes they have been a good neighbor to the pond and that the 
petition enhances the stormwater management of the site by decreasing the amount of impervious 
surface which improves groundwater infiltration and limits run-off.   Additionally, the petitioner has 
been working with the Conservation Commission to develop a stewardship plan focused on the Pond 
Buildings (Attachment C).  Please note, the stewardship plan references an attached letter and sketch 
which are not included as they contain old information.  Staff suggests adding a section pertaining to 
snow management as it is suggested that snow not be plowed into the reconstructed rain gardens 
and the boardwalk not be de-iced with salt. 
 
Employee Parking:  The petitioner was asked to consider designating the below-grade garage as 
employee parking so the stalls at-grade would be available to customers.  The petitioner is requesting 
that employee parking be left to WS Development’s discretion.  The petitioner notes that they 
currently manage employee parking throughout the year a number of ways due to different factors.  
The petitioner notes that if employees are directed to park in the garage, they will be asked to park in 
the lower level of the garage, thereby leaving the stalls at-grade in the garage for customers. 
 
Master Plan for the Site:  The Committee asked the petitioner about the envisioned “Master Plan” 
for the entire site as well as certain aspects including the boardwalk and retail above street level.  The 
petitioner notes that since they purchased the site decades ago, they have worked with the City to 
redevelop the site to make it an attractive environment for customers and the City.  The petitioner 
believes the addition of the boardwalk and Pond Buildings helps create north-south pedestrian travel 
where none currently exists.  In addition, the pond buildings and boardwalk help create a sense of 
place unique to The Street.   
 
PETITIONER RESPONSBILITIES 

Prior to being scheduled for a continued public hearing, the petitioner should be expected to: 

• Submit renderings of the proposed garage, revised pond buildings, and west façade of 55 
Boylston Street. 

• Elevations of proposed signage and wayfinding signage for the site.  

• Be prepared to further discuss what effects the pond buildings and potential uses may have 
on Hammond Pond and abutters. 

• Provide details on how the petitioner intends to meet the special permit criteria regarding 
conservation of natural resources and energy. 

• Submit an updated Transportation Demand Management Plan (TDM) and site plan for the 
proposed Farmer’s Market. 
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ATTACHMENTS: 

Attachment A: Map of Development within 300’ of Hammond Pond 
Attachment B: Wildlife Habitat Evaluation Dated November 21, 2016 
Attachment C: Stewardship Plan Dated September 22, 2016 
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